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The meeting was called to order at 3.15 p.n.. 

CONSIDERATION AlJD ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE SECOJD SESSION (continued) 
(CEDAW/C/CRP. l) 

Paragraph 91 

l. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, said that she had before her the addendum to 
paragraph 91 which had been read out at the previous meeting. She explained that 
it was additional to what had been stated in the summary records. 

2. Ms. BIRYUKOVA said that, towards the end of the second session, the Committee 
had decided that countries would submit, within a very short time, brief sununaries 
of the replies to questions raised for inclusion in the Committee's report. The 
USSR had submitted, officially and within a very short time, the requisite text. 
However, the Secretariat had not included it in the Committee's report. She 
requested that the proposed text should be included so that the information 
supplied by the Soviet Union was correctly reflected. She had already indicated at 
the second session that the proper balance was not maintained in the draft report 
between the length of the questions raised and the brevity of the summary of the 
replies, in order to remedy that situation, she requested that the Committee shoulu 
approve the inclusion of the proposed text in its entirely. 

3. Paragraph 91, as amended, was adopted. 

Future work of the Committee 

Paragraph 19 

4. Ms. PEYTCHEVA proposed that the third sentence should be amended to reoo: "As 
a general criterion to be followed for the consideration of reports, it should be 
borne in mind that the Committee ought to consider reports from State parties which 
already had different levels of develq)ment and were situated in different 
geographical reg ions". She also proposed that the last sentence should be amended 
to read: "The Secretariat ought to contact reporting States in advance to 
determine whether they wished their reports to be considered in Vienna or in New 
York." Those proposals were in keeping with the general principle that the 
Committee should be in the best position to consider the reports of States parties. 

s. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, said that, when deciding which reports were to be 
considered, the intention had been to give priority to those States which sent 
representatives for that purpose, and not simply to tl'Pse which had permanent 
missions. That was the general idea, although perhaps it had not been correctly 
expressed. 

6. Ms. OESER said that the explanation provided by the Rapporteur seemed 
acceptable. The problem was therefore to try to find new wording which would 
express that idea exactly. 
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7. Ms. ILIC said it should be borne in mind that what was most important was 
canmunication with the States parties. The Conunittee should facilitate the 
dialogue by all available means, and it was important to reflect that idea in the 
report. 

8. The CHAIRPERSON said she understood that the Corrunittee accepted that idea and 
requested the Rapporteur to reflect it faithfully in the report. 

9. Paragraph 19, as amended, was adopted. 

Participation of specialized agencies 

Paragraph 23 

10. Ms. PEYTCHEVA said that she objected to the translation into Russian of the 
word "attend", which had been wrongly translated to mean "participate in". 

11. The CHAIRPERSON replied that the Secretariat would take steps to correct that 
error. 

Paragraph 24 

12. Ms. PEYTCHEVA proposed that the first sentence should be amended to read: 
"The majority of experts felt that, while it would be useful to invite the 
specialized agencies to prepare reports on the implementation of those provisions 
which fell within the scope of their agencies' activities, the Corrunittee should not 
consider those reports, they should merely be made available to the Committee as 
background material." She had consulted the summary records corresponding to the 
meetings in which that item had been discussed, and had verified that there had 
been a consensus in the discussions that the reports of specialized agencies were 
of a supplementary nature and that no mention had been made of sending them to 
States parties. 

13. Mr. NORDENFELT said that he could not consult the summary records, since they 
had not been sent to him. He requested the Rapporteur to compare her own notes and 
the summary records with the proposed amendment and to state whether it correctly 
reflected what had happened. 

14. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, replied that the proposed amendment faithfully 
reflected the discussion. 

15. Ms. ILIC said that the proposed amendment did not satisfactorily reflect the 
discussion. At that time, she had mentioned article 14, paragraph l, of the 
Convention and had indicated that, in order to obtain information on the situation 
of women in rural areas, there was a need for special statistics, such as those 
concerning the subsistence sectors of the economy, which States found difficult to 
supply. On the other hand, a specialized agency - like FAO, in that instance -
could supply such information. 
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16. The idea that had prevailed at the time was that, in order to formulate 
general recommendations, whether to the General Assembly or to States parties, 
there was a need for assistance and information which only specialized agencies 
could provide. Ms. Gonzalez Martinez had expressed a sim.ilar idea, but that, too, 
was not reflected in the report. While she did not oppose the proposed amendment 
on the question of sending the reports of specialized agencies to the States 
parties, it was true that the Committee had not considered that question, what it 
had considered was that it would in future need to obtain additional information 
from the specialized agencies, and that it could decide at the appropriate time how 
it would use that information. The Corranittee had not reached agreement on that 
point, it had simply felt that it was important to receive the information from the 
specialized agencies. 

17. Ms. BIRYUKOVA said that, like other experts, she did not wish to minimize the 
importan:e of the reports of the specialized agencies whose activities were covered 
by the provisions of the Convention. The deliberations of the second session, as 
reflected in the summary records, made it clear that the majority of the experts 
agreed that the specialized agencies would be able to prepare reports, although the 
reports would not have to be examined by the Committee but would merely be made 
available to it as additional material. Consequently, Ms. Peytcheva's proposal to 
eliminate some sentences from paragraph 24 was a logical one. The States parties 
which wished to know the contents of those reports could request them from the 
Corranittee. Circulating all the reports to the various States parties would only 
cause additional expense. 

18. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, cited varagraphs 27 and 28 of document CEDAW/C/SR.22, 
which stated that some experts believed that the reports could be used exclusively 
as sources, without any need for the Committee's examining them. In the light of 
that opinion, she proposed that paragraph 24 should be amended as follows: "The 
majority of experts felt that it would be useful to invite the specialized agencies 
to prepare reports on the implementation of those provisions which fell within the 
scope of their agencies' activities and such reports should not be considered by 
the Conunittee but merely be available to the Committee as background material". 
The rest of the paragraph would be retained without change. 

19. Ms. PEYTCHEVA said she agreed with the Rapporteur's proposal. 

20. Ms. GONZALEZ MARTINl::Z felt that the Rapporteur's proposed amendment was 
appropriate except for the clause "and such reports should not be considered by the 
Committe.e but merely be available ••• ". It was clear from the summary record that 
there had never been a definitive decision on the question whether or not the 
Couunittee would consider the reports. Nevertheless, the text contained in 
paragraph 25 of document CElJAW/C/CRP.l had been adopted by consensus. That text 
stated simply that the Committee had decided to invite the specialized agencies to 
prepare reports on a prograrrrne that could be useful in the application of the 
Convention and serve as additional information for the Committee. She suggested 
that the Rapporteur's amen.lment should be similarly worded. 
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21. Ms. RffiENT-LEX.:IDWICZ said that the Rapporteur's proposal was consistent with 
article 22 of the Convention. The Committee had been set up to analyse not the 
reports of specialized agencies but those of States parties. No study of the 
reports of specialized agencies was provided for in the Convention or in the rules 
of procedure of the Committee. 

22. Ms. OE.SER, referring to the statement made by Ms. Gonzalez Martinez, said 
paragraph 24 stated not that the committee had taken a decision but that the 
majority had felt that the reports of the specialized agencies should be considered 
only as background material for the experts. Accordingly, she agreed with the 
proposal as formulated by the Rapporteur. 

23. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, again cited paragraphs 27 and 28 of document 
CEDAW/C/SR.22 and said that paragraph 29 of that summary record contained a request 
to Ms. Gonzalez Martinez to subnit a proposal in writing. She had done so, and the 
Committee had adopted the text which appeared in paragraph 25 of the report. In 
keeping with that text, the Committee had taken a decision. However, she believed 
that her proposal was not contrary to the opinions expressed thus far. 

24. The CHAIRPERSON suggested that the Rapporteur's proposal should be accepted. 

25. Ms. LAMH said she agreed with the proposed amendment. During the preceding 
session there had been a very prolonged debate on the subnission of reports by the 
specialized agencies, and the opinions expressed had been reflected in the relevant 
summary records. 

26. Ms. CARON said that the words "should not be considered" irxiicated a decision 
on the part of the Committee and did not reflect the facts. Consequently she 
objected to the Rapporteur's proposal. According to the summary records, there had 
been a decision only to invite the specialized agencies to prepare reports, and no 
decision had been taken concerning what would be done with the reports in the 
future. 

c, 

27. Ms. 8MI'lli said that, in her opinion, it could not be definitively stated that 
the maJority of experts believed that the reports should not be considered by the 
CoJTUnittee. Paragraph 27 of document CEDAW/C/SR.22 stated that the Committee "need 
not" examine their reports, not that the reports should not be examined by the 
Committee. If in paragraph 24 of the report the words referring to the 
consideration of reports were eliminated and it were stated simply that the report 
should be made a vai !able to the Committee as background material, that would take 
account of the comments of Ms. Gonzalez Martinez and Ms. Caron. 

28. Ms. 1:HRYUKOVA said she agreed with Ms. Oeser that :paragraph 24 did not express 
a decision but merely reflected the debate held during the second session. On the 
question whether the opinion was expressed by a majority or mirnrity of the 
experts, most of the statements indicated that in the opinion ·of the experts, the 
reports should not be considered by the Committee, since the Convention specified 
that the Committee had been set up to study the reports of States parties. She 
requested that the words "should not be considered" in the Rapporteur's amendment 
should not be eliminated. 

I . .. 
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29. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, said the comments made thus far suggested that no 
decision had been taken on the question whether or not the reports should be 
considered. She suggested that the Conunittee should now take a decision, which 
could be properly reflected in the report. 

30. Ms. OESER asked whether the sentence beginning with the word "however" would 
be retained. 

31. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, said that when she had prepared her amendment, she 
had endeavoured to reflect what was already stated in paragraph 24. In her 
opinion, any reference to consideration by the Committee should be eliminated. It 
would be too much to say that the reports should not be considered, that would 
suggest a possible reference to a formal consideration, which was not the 
intention. The specialized agencies were not being requested to send 
representatives to present the reports. The reports should be regarded as 
background material. 

32. Ms. OESI::R said that, as Ms. Smith had recalled, paragraph 27 of CEDAW/C/SR.22 
stated that the Committee need not consider the reports. Perhaps that formulation 
would resolve the doubts of some of the experts. In that case, the subsequent 
sentence, beginning with the word "however", should be retained. The main purpose 
of the Committee was to consider reports from States parties, and if it was desired 
that the Conunittee should consider the background material supplied by the 
specialized agencies, the Committee should expressly take a dee ision to that effect. 

33. Mr. NORIENFELT suggested that the word "while" should be eliminated and that 
the first sentence should errl with the words "as background material". 

34. Ms. SMITH proposed that the text of the first senterce should read as 
follows: "The majority of experts felt that it wou.l.d be useful to invite the 
specialized agencies to prepare reports on the implementation of those provisions 
which fell within the scope of their agencies' activities and such reports should 
be available to the Comnittee". The rest of the paragraph would remain unchanged. 

35. Ms. BIRYUKOVA suggested that no change should be made in the paragraph, since 
its text reflected the content of the debate during the second session of the 
Corran it tee. 

36. Ms. PEYTCHEVA disagreed with Ms. Biryukova's proposal arxi supported the change 
suggested by Mr. Nordenfelt. 

37. Ms. OJRTES supported the proposals ma:ie by Mr. Nordenfelt and Ms. Smith, since 
they represented a solution. 

38. The CHAIRPERSON said that it appeared that an agreement had been reached, and 
she suggested that the Rapporteur should read out the final text. 

I . .. 
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39. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, read out the following text: "The majority of 
experts felt that it would be useful to invite the specialized agencies to ~repare 
reports on the implementation of those provisions which fell within the scope of 
their agencies' activities, and that such reports should be made available to the 
Committee as background material". 

40. Ms. BIRYUKOVA felt that the spirit of the del:ate of the second session should 
be maintained and that the contents of the sumnary records should be reflected in 
the report, to the effect that the reports of the specialized agencies should not 
be considered by the Committee, that had been the q>inion of the majority of 
experts. 

41. Ms. OESER wished to know whether the second sentence of paragraph 24 would be 
deleted or whether only the first sentence was being changed. 

42. The CHAIRPERSON explained that the last sentence would be retained. 

43. Ms. REGENT-LECHJWICZ proposed that, in order to maintain the spirit of the 
debate of the second session and to satisfy Ms. Uiryukova, a phrase might be added 
at the end of the amerdment read out by the Rapporteur reading, "and need not be 
considered in the Corrunittee". 

44. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, said that she did not see where the new phrase couki 
be inserted. She took it that Ms. Biryukova's observation was an expression of 
reservation and did not irdicate an intention to continue the discussion. 

45. Ms. RB;ENT-LECHJWICZ insisted that the phrase "and need not be considered in 
the Corrunittee" could be added. 

46. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, read out again the text of paragraph 24: "The 
majority of experts felt that it would be useful to invite the specialized agencies 
to prepare reports on the implementation of those provisions which fell within the 
scope of their agencies' activities, and that such reports should be made available 
to the Corrunittee as background material but need not be considered by the 
Committee". 

47. Ms. CARON said that she did not agree that the last phrase should be added, as 
it would be discourteous to ask the specialized agencies to submit reports and then 
add that there was no need for the Committee to consider them. 

48. Ms. BIRYUKOVA said that she did not agree with Ms. Caron. Article 22 of the 
Convention and rule 51 of the rules of procedure stated that the Committee might 
invite the specialized agencies to submit reports on the implementation of the 
Convention in areas falling within the scope of their activities. It was not a 
question of the Committee's considering their reports. Rule 51 of the rules of 
procedure was based on article 22 of the Convention. She felt that paragraph 24 
faithfully reflected the debate of the second session; the first sentence contained 
the opinion of the majority of experts and the second the opinion of other experts, 
including Ms. Caron. She insisted, therefore, that paragraph 24 should not be 
changed. 

I . .. 
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49. Ms. CORTES said that she felt that it was a problem of semantics. The phrase 
"and need not be considered" did not mean that the Committee was not going to do 
anything about the reports received but that they would not be considered in the 
Committee. She suggested that, in the English text, the verb "discuss" should be 
used instead of the verb "consider". 

5 o. Ms. MUKAYIRANGA said that there appeared to be some degree of consensus on the 
proposal of Mr. Nordenfelt and Ms. Smith, whose text did not contain ambiguities or 
leave any doubt as to the use which the Committee might make of the reports. Under 
the Convention, the Committee was not obliged to consider them. There was no need 
to repeat that in the report. 

51. Ms. GONZALES MARTINEZ felt that the proposed amendments to paragraph l4 
reflected the contents of the sunmary records and did not contravene article 22 of 
the o:>nvention, invoked by Ms. Biryukova. If the Committee used the reports of the 
specialized agencies only as additional information, there would be no meaning to 
the first sentence of article 22 of the Convention, which stated: "The specialized 
agencies shall be entitled to be represented at the consideration of the 
inplementation of such provisions of the present Convention as fall within the 
scope of their activities". She proposed that the phrase "and need not be 
considered by the o:>mmittee" should not be added. She also suggested that the 
Chairperson, in view of the length of the current discussion, should exercise her 
powers and put paragraph 24 to the vote. 

52. · Ms. OESER did not feel that it was a question of courtesy but rather of the 
conpeteoc:y of the Committee to consider the reports of the specialized agencies. 

5 3. Ms. MACEOO DE SHEPPARD proposed that the amendment should be accepted up to 
the words "their agencies' activities" after which could be added the words "in 
order to take them into account in the preparation and consideration of national 
reports". 

54. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, said that the wording of the sentence under 
discussion possibly did not reflect the information contained in the summary 
records but that the concern expressed by Ms. Biryukova would perhaps be taken care 
of in the sentence that followed it. Morever, she felt that to say that the 
Co1mnittee need not consider those reports would be a discourtesy to the specialized 
agencies. 

55. Ms. BIRYUKOVA said that she did not agree with the Rapporteur. If a consensus 
could not be reached on paragraph 24, the first part of that paragraph should read 
as follows: "The Committee did not reach an agreement on the question of the 
reports of the specialized agencies". The rest of the paragraph would remain as it 
stood. 

56. Ms. MACEOO DE SHEPPARD requested that the matter should be put to the vote. 

57. Ms. CARON said that the amendment proposed by Mr. Nordenfelt and Ms. Smith and 
transmitted by the Rapporteur reflected the provisions of the rules of procedure 
and the Convention. When the amendment had been sul::mitted: there had been only one 
or two objections. 

I . .. 
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58. Ms. OESER proposed that the meeting should be suspended so that a consensus 
could be reached. 

59. Ms. CORTES, invoking rule 28 of the rules of procedure, moved the closure of 
the debate. 

60. The CHAIRPERSON said that, urxter the provisions of the rules of procedure, 
permission to speak might be accorded to two speakers opposing the closure, after 
which the motion would be put to the vote. 

61. Ms. REXiENT-LEX:.!iDWICZ said that she was opposed to the closure .of the debate 
because she agreed with the idea of suspending the meetir,J in order to reach a 
consensus. 

62. Ms. SMI'IH said that she was opposed to the closure of the debate becauae she 
wished to subnit the following proposal, to insert, at the beginning of tbe 
sentence urxler consideration, the words •Some experts felt ••• • and, at the 
beginning of the last sentence, the words •uowever, other experts ••• •. 

63. The motion to close the debate was adopted by 10 votes to 6. 

64. Ms. HERNARD, Rapporteur, read out the final version of the first sentence in 
paragraph 24: "The majority of experts felt that it would be useful to invite the 
specialized agencies to prepare reports on the implernentation of ttK>se provisions 
which fell within the scope of their agencies• activities, and that such reports 
should be made available to the Committee as background material•. 

65. Paragraph 24, as amerxled, was adopted. 

Paragraph 25 

66. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, read out the amendment to paragraph is, which would 
replace the words •the provisions", in the third line of the paragraph, with the 
words "the articles". 

67. Paragraph 25, as amended, was adopted. 

68. Section II was adq>ted. 

69. Section III was adopted. 

70. The report as a whole, was adopted. 

/ ... 
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CONSIDERATION OF REPORTS AND INFORMATION SUBMIT'rnD BY STATES PARTIES UNDER 
ARTICLE 18 OF THE CONVENTION 

Initial report of Hungary (CEDAW/C/5/Add.3) 

71. Mr. SOMOGYI (Hungary), introducing his country's report, said that, in 
evaluating Hungary's achievements towarcts the elimination of discrimination against 
women, it could not be said that all problems had been solved. Nevertheless, if 
one compared the situation of the semi-fascist and semi-feudal society prior to the 
Second world War with the current situation, one would see that the list of 
achievements was not negligible. The same could be said if one canpared the 
situation of Hungary with that of other countries which were based on 
exploitation. 

72. Hungary had been one of the first countries to ratify the Q>nvention on the 
Elimination of All Fonns of Discrimination Against Women, and it implemented its 
provisions in daily practice. The underlying reason for ratification was the fact 
that the provisions of the Convention coincided with the objectives of socialist 
society. The principles and provisions of the Q>nvention had been spelled out in 
the relevant national legislation even prior to its entry into force. 

73. There were no perfect societies, and Hungarian society was far from perfect. 
Still, the problems which individual societies might have differed greatly. For 
example, there were countries in which women were faced with mass unemployment. 
Hungary also had a problem with regard to women's work, but it was of a completely 
different nature. Because of the long period of paid maternity leave, many women 
remained at home to care for children for a period of three years. That 
phel'X)meOC>n, which affected some 250,000 women at a given time, had brought about a 
labour shortage in some branches of the economy such as the textile industry. 

74. The most important point was that attention should be paid constantly arrl 
coherently to all factors which might result in discriminatory treatment of women. 
women constituted 51.5 per cent of the HuO<Jarian population, arrl 79 per cent of all 
women of working age were active producers. Consequently, the Hungarian economy 
could not function without women. Some 83.4 per cent of all pharmacists, 
40.8 per cent of all doctors, 89.7 per cent of all schoolteachers, 27.7 per cent of 
all scientific researchers and 47.4 per cent of all jurists and lawyers were 
women. In Hungary, 11 per cent of all women held diplomas in scientific fields. 

75. Another example of women's role in Hungarian society was their participation 
in political life. Women currently constituted 27 per cent of the Parliament. 
That was a respectable proportion, especially in canparison with other countries, 
but represented only slightly more than half the proportion of women in the 
population. It was possible that electoral reform might help bring about more 
significant achievements. 

76. The obJective conditions required for the full realization of women's equality 
currently existed. As for the subjective conditions, much remained to be done to 
eliminate old concepts and prejudices. However, that task belonged not only to 
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women, since it would have genuine benefit for society as a whole. It could be 
achieved only by the irrplementation of broad official programmes, and the 
Goverrunent of Hungary was determined to fulfil the obligations imfX)sed by the 
Convention. 

77. Ms. ESCUDERO MOS<X)OO canmended the substantial arrl succinct report submitted 
by Hungary; however, while it had been reported that there were no major problems 
of unemployment in that country, she none the less wished to know whether 
unemployed women received social security or any other form of conpensation. 

78. Ms. GONZALEZ MARTINEZ canmended the report which had been submitted and 
congratulated the Government of Hungary, a country which had instituted legal 
guarantees for the equality of both sexes even before the O,nvention had been 
drafted. She noted that Mr. Somogyi had said that women comprised 27 per cent of 
the Parliament, a figure which still did not reach the ideal proportion of 
50 per cent, and she asked whether women's equality was reflected in such 
percentages or whether it was rather based on the recognition of women's 
capabilities and the role which they could and should play in society as a whole 
and on equal opportunities. If that was to be the case, women must be guaranteed 
equal political and social consideration, access to education and the full 
development of their capabilities. 

79. Mr. Somogyi had stated in his introduction of the report of Hungary that there 
existed a plan for maternity leave under which a mother or father could remain at 
hane for three years after the birth of their child and that that option had 
aggravated the labour shortage in some economic sectors. She asked whether mothers 
were required to remain at home during those three years, or whether they could 
resume their economic activities by utilizing child-care facilities provided by tl1e 
State. On a different topic, she asked in what major ecooomic activities Hungarian 
women constituted a majority. 

80. Ms. 8ALEMA, after praising the valuable report which had been submitted, said 
it would be useful to have an overview of the political and institutional structure 
of Hungary and, in particular, to know whether there were political bodies other 
than the Parliament in which women were represented. In the sphere of labour, tl1e 
report stated that article 26 ( 4) of the La hour Code provided that an employer 
could not terminate the employment of a pregnant woman or a woman giving birth 
before the expiry of a period specified by law, she wished to know the exact range 
of such protection and the time period within which dismissal was fX)ssible. The 
Labour Code stated that women and minors should not be assigned to work liable to 
be injurious to them in view of their physical condition or of develcpment. 8he 
asked what types of work were prohibited for that reason. Finally, with regard to 
the cultural life of Hungarian women, more information should be provided about the 
organization of leisure time and recreation. 

81. Ms. MUKAYIRA~A joined previous speakers in praising the report, referring to 
the second sentence of the first paragraph of the report, which stated that the 
principle of non-discrimination was laid down in the Constitution and that its 
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violation was punishable by sanctions in cases specified by law, she asked what 
legislative measures were used specifically to implement those sanctions, and 
whether any legislation existed for that purpose. Referring to the provision which 
made every adult citizen who had the right to vote eligible for election as a 
member of Parliament or member of local or county Council, she asked if it was 
possible for a woman to be elected or appointed President of the Republic. With 
regard to the National Council of Hungarian Women, it would be interesting to have 
more information about its nature - specifically, whether it was a political group. 

82. With regard to article 55 (1) of the Constitution, which guaranteed the right 
of citizens to work as well as their remuneration according to the quantity and 
quality of work performed, she wished to know how that principle was applied: were 
there salary scales, or was the principle applied according to the circumstances in 
irrlividual situations? In addition, it would be interesting to know how the 
initiative of the National Council of Hungarian Women concerning new legislation 
was put into practice. It would also be useful to know in greater detail how 
equality of the sexes was practised in family life, since it was well known that 
there were many countries where women proclaimed equality in public but were 
victims of stereotypes in the .hOme. Finally, it should be asked whether women who 
believed themselves to be victims of discrimination could invoke the provisions of 
the Convention directly in the Hungarian courts. 

83. Ms. OESER canmended the representative of Hungary for his country's report, 
which provided concise information relating to all articles of the Convention. 
Nevertheless, since the Government had recogni?.ed the need to overcane outdated 
behaviour patterns in order to implement fully all provisions of the Convention, 
she would be interested to know in greater detail what were the fundamental 
objectives of the official policy concerning equality between the sexes and whether 
changes had been made in that policy since the ratification of the Convention. She 
also wished to know whether the Hungarian Government had expressed any reservations 
in respect of any articles of the Convention. 

84. Ms. JAYASINGHE expressed satisfaction at the report of Hungary, which provided 
interesting information. Nevertheless, she would appreciate information on the 
literacy rate of women in Hungary compared with that of men. She also wished to 
know the percentage of women in the work force of the country and, since the report 
indicated that 79 per cent of women of working age were employed, how they were 
represented in the various levels of employment, namely, the upper-, middle- and 
lower-level posts. Referring to the extended maternity leave which was available 
to Hungarian women and which could last three years, she asked whether the career 
prospects of women returning to the work force were affected by that leave in terms 
of seniority and promotions. 

85. Ms. SMI'IH said that, according to the report, the proportion of women wtx) were 
members of Parliament was reasonable compared with that in other countries. 
Nevertheless, only 95 out of 352 members of Parliament were women. The Committee 
would appreciate information on the measures taken to promote the entry of women 
into Parliament, for example, through the establishment of quotas. With regard to 
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the work of the National Council of Hungarian Women, she wished to know whether the 
legislative proposals put forward by the Council were given due consideration. 
Furthermore, the report stated that the formation of women's awareness and attitude 
were tasks of the Council. What means did the Council use to achieve that goal? 
With respect to Act II of 1967 on the Labour Code, which guaranteed equality of the 
sexes, she wished to know how that guarantee was implemented, what recourse was 
available in cases of discrimination, whether a woman who was a victim of 
discrimination could appeal to a court, whether there had been cases of that type, 
and what punishment was provided for in those cases. With regard to education, the 
Committee would appreciate information on the measures taken to encourage young 
women to choose disciplines which did not correspond to the female stereotype. 

86. Ms. GUAN Minoian expressed gratitude to the representative of Hungary for his 
eloquent and brief introduction. The report indicated that, both in its 
legislation and through the adoption of effective measures, the Government of 
Hungary had carried out considerable work and had achieved significant progress in 
guaranteeing equality between the sexes and eliminating discrimination against 
women. It was noteworthy, for example, that 27 per cent of the members of 
Parliament and 50 per cent of trade-union officials were women. Nevertheless, she 
wished to know what percentage of women occupied decision-making posts in the 
Government Party and in governmental enterprises. Referring to the rate of 
employment, which was worthy of note, she inquired whether in Hungary, as in other 
countries, there was still a contradiction between the domestic and family chores 
and the professional advancement of women and, if so, how Hungarian women were 
resolving that contradiction. The report also stated that the organs of State 
administration kept under constant review the types of work which, with the advance 
of science and technology, were likely to involve hazards to women's health and 
that the range of those activities was expanded or reduced in the light of 
findings. She requested examples of how the harmful nature of such activities was 
determined. On page 3 the report stated that "Any ideology professing the 
inferiority or superiority of either sex and any practice reflecting such ideology 
are incompatible with the socialist order of society". That statement was sound, 
nevertheless, she inquired whether in practice the relationship of superiority and 
inferiority between the sexes still existed in the various communities and, if so, 
how it manifested itself and what measures were being taken by the Goverrunent and 
women's organizations to solve the problem. 

87. Ms. CORTBS joined in expressing gratitude to the representative of Hungary for 
his sincere introduction of the report. Nevertheless, she wished to raise some 
questions with regaru to certain points made in the report. Referring to the 
provision concerning the right of every citizen to take part in the management of 
public affairs and his duty to discharge his public functions conscientiously, she 
wished to know what was done to ensure that that duty was carried out. With regard 
to the participation in public affairs through the submission of proposals, she 
inquired whether that took the form of the suanission of bills. Article 68 of 
Act I of 1972 provided that citizens might bring forward proposals of public 
interest to political and social org;,mizations. She asked how that right was 
exercised and whether it was also a question of initiative. With r.egard to t he 
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participation of women in the electoral process, the report indicated the 
impressive and almost perfect figure of 98 to 99 per cent of women who exercised 
their right to vote. Those women were adult citizens, but the report did not state 
the age at which they attained their majority. With regard to family life and the 
provisions on the joint exercise of parental authority, what procedure was followed 
in cases of disagreement between parents? As to the provision on adoption, she 
asked whether a single person could adopt a child. Referring to the age required 
for entering into marriage - 18 years for men and 16 for women, or a younger age 
with the prior per10ission of the guardianship authority - she inquired at what age 
one could obtain the permission of the guardianship authority. She asked whether 
the three years• leave for a mother or father was paid leave and whether it 
supplemented other child-care benefits. 

88. Ms. VELIZ DE VILLALVILLA joined in expressing satisfaction at the brief and 
concise report sul:mitted by Hungary, which she considered very thorough, 
particularly with regard to legislation on the protection of women. It was clear 
that the Hungarian State had made great efforts in the struggle to achieve equality 
between men and women. Nevertheless, she wished to be informed of the experience 
of the Hungarian Government with regard to measures for changing socio-cultural 
patterns, particularly measures on family education for promoting a suitable image 
of women within the family. She also wished to know the level of participation of 
women in higher education and the measures taken on vocational training for young 
wotnen. 

89. Ms. ILIC also expressed appreciation to the representative of Hungary for 
introducing his country's report and wished to ask some questions. On page 2 the 
report stated that the principles and measures required by the Convention had been 
spelled out in the relevant national legislation prior to the entry into force of 
the Convention and even went beyond their scope in some areas. She inquired 
whether it was possible to indicate the areas in which the scope of the national 
legislation was broader than that of the Convention. She also wished to know 
whether laws or administrative measures had been adopted in order to implement 
provisions of the Convention, what recourse was available in cases of 
discrimination and whether court decisions existed in that regard; and whether the 
three years• leave did not have an adverse effect on the careers of women, 
particularly when they had several children. On page 15 the report indicated that 
women had several choices concerning their married name, but it did not say whether 
the husband could add his wife's name to his own. She inquired whether it was 
possible to provide the Committee with excerpts or canplete texts of fund~nental 
legal instruments, such as the Constitution. Lastly, she inquired whether the 
Secretariat sent States parties reminders of their obligation to submit reports. 

90. Ms. BIRYUKOVA said that the report showed that the Convention was being 
inplemented in Hungary in all fields. There was equality between men and women in 
all sectors, not only at the legal level, but also in practice. The activities 
designed to protect the interests of the family, mothers and children were 
particularly important. Much attention was given to the protection of pregnant 
women a nd nursing mothers. The fact that the trade unions, in addition to the 
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official bodies, monitored the implementation of the legislative provisions was 
also of interest. Lastly, she asked whether there were training programmes for 
updating the skills of mothers who stayed at home for three years in order to care 
for children and then had to re-enter the work force. 

91. Ms. BERNARD, Rapporteur, inquired whether all Hungarian women were members of 
the National Council of Hungarian Women, whether there were other women's 
organizations whose members were not members of the Council, why there was a 
difference between the retirement ages for men and women, and why there was a 
differerx::e in the minimum ages for contracting marriage. 

The meeting rose at 6.05 p.m. 




